BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

July 13, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, July 13, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 

Christopher R. Lombard



Richard J. Quintal, Jr.



Anthony R. Schena

Pamela T. Nolan, Town Manager

Mark D. Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager 

Moment of Silence – Chairman Tavares and the Board asked for a moment of silence in honor of the deaths of two of its residents: Michael Montinari and Paul Skelly.  Mr. Montinari has been a police officer in Plymouth for many years.  Mr. Skelly was a Town Meeting Member and devoted Cedarville advocate.  Both will be missed. 

Shichigahama – Margie Burgess, Shichigahama Sister Town Committee, introduced two students who were heading to Shichigahama Japan for their student exchange program.  Miss Joan Ilaqua and Jason Furlan both Plymouth South High School students spoke to the Board about their respective interests in going on exchange to Shichigahama.  

Chairman Tavares responded how proud the Board was of both students who will be representing the Town.  Mr. Tavares invited both student to come back before the Board after their respective trips. 

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3 to consider litigation.  Selectman Quintal seconded the motion.  Voted 5 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Lombard, Schena and Tavares.

Public session reconvened at 8:06 p.m.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

2nd Power Plant – On July 7, 2004, Ms. Nolan announced that she attended a discussion on the possibility of a second Nuclear Power Plant in Plymouth but only as an alternative to a proposed site in Grand Gulf Mississippi.  Members of the Chamber, Town and Media were also present.  The representative of Pacific Northwest National Laboratory stated that “the whole thing is pretty hypothetical”.  Ms. Nolan interpreted this to mean that it is unlikely that Plymouth will be a real candidate for a second nuclear power plant.

Trench Inspection Program – Ms. Nolan reported that the DPW announced a new trench inspection program.  Gary Almeida submitted a review of past practices.  No records were found of follow up inspections.  The road opening and inspection process will be transferred to the Engineering Department.

Selectmen Lombard asked George Crombie, DPW Director, if the permit application, which was submitted as back up in the docket, was an old permit application or a new one.  Mr. Crombie explained that it was a new application derived from the old one. 

LICENSES

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

Old Colony League of Nation’s, Inc., 16 Boutemain Ave. is requesting a one day wine and malt license for the Plymouth/Shichigahama Welcome Party to be held on August 6, 2004 at the Plymouth Public Library – Otto Fehlow Room from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Old Colony Planning Council – The Board approved that the Town will participate in the Old Colony Planning Council Pre-disaster Mitigation Planning Program. Liz Harrington (Conservation Planner) and Doug Hadfield (EMA Director) will serve as the Town of Plymouth’s representatives to the Pre-disaster Mitigation Planning Team.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

Check – A check in the amount of $301,100.00 was accepted from New England Development LLC to provide the cost for construction services in connection with Signal Installation on Long Pond Road Public Works Economic Development (PWED) Project.

Sworn Weighers – The following employees were appointed as sworn weighers for P.A. Landers’  Plymouth facility:

James Brian Moore

Walter Gourdin

Raymond Fontaine, Jr.
Mark Simpson

Anna Pesonen

John J. Kennedy

Gregory R. Keelan

Kevin Dauwer

Alicia Mueller 

Robert Frade

Richard Gleason

Angus Beaton

Kevin Amado


John F. Sullivan

Karl Cowen


George Reynar

Deborah Worrick

Brian Graziano

Gilbert Amado

Robert O’Neill

Russell Jennison, Jr.

Steven Clark

Jude Newman

Dennis Twofoot

Constable Re-appointment – Paul T. Curtis was reappointed as constable for the Town of Plymouth.  The Police Dept conducted a background check and criminal history, and found no reason to deny the request.  Mr. Curtis has been a constable in Plymouth since 2001.

One hour parking limit - A one-hour parking limit was imposed between the hours of 8 a.m. and 9 p.m for the spaces on the west side of Standish Avenue between Peck and Savery Avenues.  Mr. Perry, owner of Perry’s market, the laundromat and all the property between Peck and Savery Avenues on the west side of Standish made this request.  The Parking and Traffic Task Force 

requested that this be modified in accordance with Traffic Rule number 23.

SEWER BANK

George Crombie, DPW Director, discussed the Sewer Budget and the Sewer Bank with the Selectmen.  Mr. Crombie was concerned because there is a 1.6 million dollar shortfall in the sewer enterprise fund.  Mr. Crombie provided a proposed rate model outlining rate scenarios and impacts as well as a revised Sewer Bank Policy, a copy of a map outlining the 2002 Rate Survey for Massachusetts 

SEWER BANK (continued)

Communities, a history and chart showing actual rate increases since 1998 and a Water and Sewer Rates Financial Study.

Several questions were raised regarding who will continue to make up for the shortfall and why the entire community is responsible for this 45 million dollar plant as well as why we don’t require businesses to tie in to our system.  

After the discussion, the Selectmen decided that it was too premature to vote on the issue and that they needed more time and more information before making a decision.  They decided that Mr. Crombie would need to return before the Board for further discussion with the Town Manager’s Office and the Director of Finance.

FUELING HOURS ON THE TOWN WHARF

At a prior meeting the, the Selectmen discussed the fueling hours on the Town Wharf.   It was decided that the issue would be brought back before the Board when the Harbor Committee was able to vote with a quorum.  

This week, Harbor Master Joseph Ritz was present for the discussion and agreed with the recommendation of the Harbor Committee.  The Harbor Committee voted to change the current restrictions for fuel truck pumping on the T-Wharf from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. May 1st to September 30th to 8:30 a.m. to 7 p.m. May 1st to Labor Day.  The Board changed it to May 1st to the day after Labor Day per the Fire Chief’s recommendation.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

PINEHILLS UTILITIES EASEMENTS

John Judge, President of Pinehills LLC, appeared before the Board to discuss three utility easements requiring signatures from the Board.  Mr. Judge explained that all Pinehills utilities must be private as the OSMUD zoning bylaw requires.  The provision of private utility services to neighborhoods throughout the Pinehills necessitates connections that cross and run along these three rights-of-way.

Richard Withington, Sandwich Road Resident, had an issue with granting permanent easements and didn’t think the Town had done this in the past.  He asked if these easements were underground or overhead.  Mr. Judge responded that they were underground.   Mr. Judge assured him that the Town has granted 

PINEHILLS UTILITIES EASEMENTS (continued)

these utility easements before and they would have no bearing on ownership of the roads these utilities crossed. 

Selectman Schena moved to grant the three utility easements and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS/LETTERS
Water Leaks – Vice Chairman Malaguti would like a report on the water leaks in North Plymouth.  Mr. Malaguti asked also if the DPW could check on another leak on Priscilla Road as well.

Hole – Vice Chairman Malaguti would like the DPW to check on a large hole on Country Club Drive near the River Street Bridge and Clifford Road.

Letter of Congratulations – Selectman Lombard would like a letter of congratulations sent to Barry Haskell the new Superintendent of Schools.

Warrant – Mark Sylvia would like the Board to vote to open the warrant tonight and close it on August 6, at 4:00 p.m.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to open the warrant and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Chairman Tavares announced that the Farmer’s Market was beginning this week and that the Blessing of the Fleet went very well.  Chairman Tavares also wanted to thank the Town employees who worked on the Fourth of July: the DPW, Police, Fire, and Harbor Master’s Office.  He also wanted to extend appreciation to the New Testament Church and the Sheriff’s Department for Cleaning up the Waterfront after the festivities.

Selectmen Lombard moved to adjourn this meeting and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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